TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Regular Meeting 
Monday, January 31, 2022
6:30 P.M. 

This meeting was held at the Town Hall Multipurpose Room

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey                 Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex

Councillor Chris Kelly            Councillor Janice Hayward         Councillor Roland Taylor       Councillor Judy Lander

Councillor Eldon Bannister   Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long           

Assistant Clerk Tina Toope

Delegations:

From the Port Rexton and Area Around Home Heritage Society       Corrina Butler (Chairperson)

Beryl Fisher (Co-Chair)

Alicia MacDonald (Secretary)

From the Port Rexton Area Fire Department

Shirley Clark (Fire Department - Council Liaison)
Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 6:30 p.m.
MOTION #01- 2022–Bannister/Rex; resolved the minutes of the meeting held on December 17, 2021 shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #02 - 2022–Kelly/Hayward; resolved the Agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Mayor Bailey welcomed the members of the Heritage Society and invited them to share their concerns. A letter outlining the society’s concerns was presented and was first read by all Council members and staff in attendance. Co-Chair Beryl Fisher, as spokesperson, explained the concerns with matters relating to their occupancy of the former Orange Hall, which now part of the infrastructure of the Town. It seems there were misunderstandings during the initial purchase of the building from the Grand Lodge after the LOL#113 closed down their lodge for good during the winter of 2021. The Heritage figured they would buy the building themselves and use it as a heritage building and place for them to display their donated heritage paraphernalia. The Town Council was very concerned at that time that our community would lose this beautiful old building, to private ownership, as has happened in the past with other structures which were an important part of our heritage, namely the Blackledge Club Hall and the Fishermen’s Hall. Knowing that there will be major improvements and up-grades required to bring this structure back to its former magnificence, the Clerk was instructed to make an offer to secure this building, with the intent to apply for funding from any available sources to bring the structure back to its former state. The intent was also to have a place for the heritage society to occupy and set up their displays and have them viewed by all. There was a tentative tenant agreement presented to the Heritage Society at one point, a document which was formal, comprehensive and difficult to understand.    
Much discussion followed at the meeting regarding possible sharing of the building on a 50/50 basis, sharing the costs of repairs and up-grades, etc. The Clerk shared some information on prices of materials just make a start to do those improvements and it is evident that this will put a tremendous financial burden on the Heritage Society and its fundraising ability and options. Mayor Bailey, having years of experience with historical and heritage matters, explained that with the building belonging to the Town, various means of funding can be accessed to upgrade the hall while the Heritage Society could use their funds from fundraising to pursue their mission as outlined in their letter, to collect, promote, and preserve our history and heritage.
The society members expressed concern about their tenant security whereby future changes in members of Council could result in the society being asked to leave the building. Council assured them that a secure agreement would prevent that from happening.

It was decided that council would further discuss the agreement later in this meeting and would get back to the Heritage Society as soon as possible. The members of the society agreed, then said good night and left the meeting.  
REPORTS
Fire Department 

Fire Department Liaison, Shirley Clark, attended and gave an update, first giving an overview of the number of calls the members responded to over the past year and giving an update of their emergency preparedness and safety training. Shirley indicated all is going well although their numbers are down and it is hoped that there will be some interest shown for new membership soon.  There was some concern that, in view of recent snow/wind/rain storms, there should be some updating and confirming the readiness of some aspects of our Emergency Plan. For instance, when it was recently forecasted that there could be power outages because of an ice storm, Shirley had contacted the Lions Club to check on the readiness of the building for its designation as the warming centre. Apparently, the contact wasn’t sure the generator was okay and ready. Luckily there weren’t any power outage issues at that time. It was agreed that the Clerk will check out these matters in the next day or two. The fire vehicle fleet has undergone their safety inspections and all vehicles are up to date and in good shape. Mayor Bailey thanked Shirley for her report as she said goodnight and left the meeting. 
Waste Management 

Operations are as usual and the waste site is running smoothly, except for the high winds recently with items blowing around the dumping area requiring extra caution being taken when near the site. Recycling continues and has proven to be a successful program.

Recreation Commission   

Councillor Hayward reported that the Recreation haven’t met lately since the recreation room was under renovation, but plan to do so in the next week or two to start planning for the 2022 events. The recreation members are pleased with the changes to the room and are excited to get back into the planning and scheduling. It is hoped that there will be more freedom to hold events this year, in particular since it is the provincial come home year. As usual, all recreation events will be advertised on their Facebook page and in the Enterprise.     

Outdoor Recreation Park Project

Mayor Bailey reported the building construction has been in progress but there have been delays in delivery of materials. This next week should see the walls and roof of the building all in place, though shingles, siding and windows are all on back-order. He is still hoping that if all goes on schedule and the weather co-operates the rink could ready for skating by the end of February. 
Great news: 

The multipurpose hall is now completed and all agreed it is a job well one and it looks fantastic. Hopefully, the pandemic restrictions will be  lifted enough to allow all of the events that were normally held in this building to be held once again and enjoyed by all.

It was also noted that work has begun by Nfld Power to set up the Electric Vehicle Charging Station in our community. It will be placed on the parcel of property located between the end of the paved parking lot adjacent the Foodstop gas pumps and the highway, Route 230. The property to house this station was kindly leased to the Town by William Butler for the sum of one dollar. This is another exciting and worthwhile addition to our community and area.  
CORRRESPONDENCE
An email was received from the Department of Municipal and Provincial Affairs announcing a virtual information session being held regarding the new Code of Conduct legislation later in February. It was decided that all Council members and staff would register for the session on February 23rd, from 6:00 pm to 7:15 pm. Mayor Bailey will set up a screen here at the recreation hall and everyone can watch it together.

An anonymous note, scribbled in pencil, was received in late December

from someone who obviously has a problem with the Christmas lights contest. The act itself and the language on the note, was in bad taste,   not even worth any consideration by Council. If the author of the note has a problem they should contact the Council or at the very least put their name to the correspondence.  

An email was received from a resident concerning the condition of the road near his residence on Bailey’s head. The cribbing has deteriorated and needs to be replaced and the roadside secured. Council is aware of the problem and had included this work to be done through the Job Creation Program that was approved last summer. However, due to lack of interest of participants going to work on this project, the approval was eventually rescinded and the proposal will be submitted again for this coming spring and summer. It is the intent of Council to have repairs to this section of road as one of the priorities in road work this coming season.
Two approvals were received from Service NL for septic designs, one for the Outdoor Community Recreation Park and the other for a residential property on Batson’s Road.

A list of the new Board Members of the Municipal Assessment Agency was received for Council’s information. The new Board Member and representative for this area is David Hiscock, former Town Clerk of Bonavista, now retired.

An email was received form a resident outlining to Council a plan to start a new sole proprietorship business called B Square Maintenance. This will be home based and will be carrying out small repairs, small woodworking and crafts projects. Further contact and discussion will be on an ‘as required’ basis. It is great to see new enterprises starting and growing our business community. 
An email was received from a couple asking to attend a meeting to discuss a couple of issues, one being why they receive two bills for their property when it is all on the same land. The Clerk responded and let them know that the two documents they receive are “Notices of Assessments” that show the property values which are then used to determine taxes based on the mil rates. All properties belonging to individual property owners are added together when the bills are sent out. The reason for two assessments is because a residence was later built on the land and assessed separately. The Clerk explained that if requested the Municipal Assessment Agency will combine the two properties on the same assessment notice, has offered to help with this and will submit a supplementary assessment request on their behalf. The other issue of concern is the flooding of the section of road near the entrance to their property every time there is a significant amount of rain or melting snow run-off. This has been a concern of Council for some time now, and there were supposed to be larger culverts installed there last summer and some ditching, etc. 
An emergency situation arose whereby there was only one culvert that had to be used elsewhere. Some of the problem was alleviated when the alder trees were removed and the brook cleared at the southern end of Little Pond, however in heavy rainfall the section of road still floods. With the pandemic situation there was a shortage of materials and great difficulty accessing large culverts anywhere on the peninsula or further afield. Council agreed that this section is certainly one of the priorities for road work as soon as weather conditions allow.  

FINANCES
Invoices: 
Ervin Locke & Son’s Ltd. (Dec. Snow clearing) $4,186.00 
MOTION #03 - 2022 –Taylor/Bannister; resolved the approval of payment of invoice submitted, all regular monthly bills, and confirm the other related invoices as submitted that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried. 

The Clerk presented the Tax Roll and figures for the taxes invoicing for 2022, including residential property tax, poll taxes, commercial property tax, water rates, service fees, business taxes, and utilities taxes. Total billings for locally raised taxes revenue for 2022 are in the amount of approximately $140,200.00.
MOTION #04 - 2022 –Rex/Lander; resolved the acceptance of the 2022 Tax Roll and invoiced amounts as presented. All in favour, Motion carried. 

GENERAL BUSINESS 

JCP Application and CSJ Application
The Clerk recommended that the Job Creation Partnership be revisited and submitted again for the coming spring and was told to go ahead and re-apply. Hopefully there will be a better response of people willing to work on the project this year.

The Clerk has submitted an application to the Canada Summer Jobs program as well, for two students (or individuals between the ages of 15 and 30 years), to work at the Old Post Office and the Community Rink and Recreation programs/Beach Volley Ball Court. 
Come Home Year Celebrations
A Come Home Year 2022 grant has also been applied for to help in preparation for any events held. The Clerk asked about getting started on some planning for the Come Home Year events during the summer and possibly ordering some of the merchandise that has run short such as ball hats and a few sizes in the t-shirts and hoodies that have been sold out. It was agreed this would be worked on in consultation with other groups over the next few months. 
Mayor Bailey then asked for any further comments or discussion on the matters discussed earlier with the members of the Heritage Society. Discussion was held and everyone expressed a desire to have a reasonable, equitable, and long-term partnership that will serve and protect the rights of both the Town and the Society. All agreed that the Town should continue to own the building and maintain it as all other town infrastructure. This grand old building it is the ideal setting for our Heritage Society to carry on with their mission while having the security and sense of place within our community. The Clerk will work on a new agreement and incorporate the results of this meeting’s negotiations into this new document. The agreement will then be presented to both parties for any further discussion necessary.  
No further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:20 pm, on a Motion 2022(05)Councillor Kelly, 2nd by Councillor Taylor. 
____________________                     ____________________
Mayor Dean Bailey                                  Clerk/Manager Lois Long
